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FOOTPATH 239, PEMBURY

For years and years, these trees
bave stood,

The trials of time and tide,

Silently they stand aloof,

Like giants above so bigh —

They ve outlived ‘landings on the
moon’,

Dictatorships, Queens and Kings,

For decades yet theyll still be there

Well in the 21st Century.

And if you travel along 239,

The footpath rugged and old,

Deep down below the Pembury vales

Come sleet, or snow, or cold —

'Tis then you'll feel or sense some
time

As in the days of yore,

When villagers still walked this way

A thousand times before.

Terrence St Jobn
17 Belfield Road
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On February 1st the Parish Council
held its first public question session at
the end of business at the full meeting
of the Council. Or rather, when the
business of the evening was concluded
at 8.30 p.m. members waited for the
public to arrive bursting with questions
—and none arrived.

To be fair one member of the public
attended the meeting but he did not
wish to ask anything afterwards so,
after waiting perhaps 20 minutes, the
meeting broke up.

Now this piece is not intended as criti-
cism of parishioners for lack of inter-
est. Although the intention of holding
public question sessions was published
in the December Newsletter, maybe
people didn’t take any particular note.

But the point needs to be made that it
is the interests of everybody in Pem-
bury that the jobs for which the Parish
Council is responsible are properly
carried out and subject to democratic
scrutiny.

Parish Councils do not have extensive
powers. But the spheres in which they
exercise control are those which tend
to make the village a village and not
just a collection of houses served by
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NOW’S your chance

roads, cleansed by dustmen and pay-
ing rates which mostly go to a distant
county authority.

Recreation grounds, allotments,
churchyards, street lighting except on
the A21, the Village Hall are among
the matters for which the Parish Coun-
cil is responsible. They are, if you like,
parish pump matters but without such
amenities the village would be a
poorer place to live in.

Anditis only right that if a parishioner
feels there is room for improvement in,
or a new approach to, the management
of such matters he or she should have
the opportunity of saying so and ask-
ing those responsible for their views
and, maybe, their justification of cer-
tain actions.

Such question and answer sessions
could also have the advantage of
making clear to the public what the
limits of Parish Council authority are.
That is not to say, however, that the
Council cannot make its views known
higher up the administrative scale.
Parish Councils, for instance, do not
have planning powers but their
opinions are sought by District and
County Councils. They have no juris-
diction over roads but they can draw
attention to traffic hazards.



So if parishioners come along to ask
questions at a Parish Council meeting
they will not be wasting their time. If
it is a matter of simple Parish Council
responstbility the question can be
answered there and then. If it con-
cerns an authority higher up the
ladder the comments can be passed to
those with the power of decision.

Parish Council meetings are held at
roughly six-week intervals, subject to
interruption by Bank Holidays or the
summer break. The dates are in the

They start at 8 p.m. and the public
question session is timed for 8.30 p.m.
Committee meetings, also noted in the
Diary, are held at fortnightly intervals
between full Parish Council meetings.
They are also open to the public al-
though they do not include a public
question time. But if a committtee is
discussing something of importance to
you, you can see how it arrives at its
decision and, as that decision comes
up for ratification at the next full
Parish Council meeting, then is the
time to ask your question.

Diary at the end of this Newsletter.
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PEMBURY HORTICULTURAL SOCIETY GIVES NEW CUPS
This year the Society has taken steps to encourage young people in Pembury to

exhibit at its two annual shows. Two members have donated challenge cups for
competition in these classes, which are open to boys and girls up to the age of 16.

Honorary Secretary Mr. Maurice Mepham writes; —

To encourage young people of the village to exhibit in our Flower and Produce
Shows, the committee has made an addition of four classes, for those aged 16
and under, to each of the two shows to be held this year.

There will be two classes of Cookery and two of Floral Art. Prize money will
be 75p, 50p and 25p in each class. The overall points winner will receive—in the
Summer Show on July 10th—the Maurice S. Mepham Cup and in the Autumn
Show on September 11th the Arthur Bromwich Cup. Entry is free.

Schedules for both Shows can be obtained from either the Show Secretary,
38 Lower Green Road, telephone 2714, or from the Hon. Secretary, 16 The
Paddock, telephone 2703.



YOUR GLERK REPORTS........

The Annual Parish Meeting of Pembury Parish Council takes place this year on Wednesday,
March 17th at 8 p.m. in the Village Hall. This is your opportunity as a parishioner to ques-
tion your parish councillors on decisions taken on your behalf during the past year.

This opportunity is quite special to Parish Councils, Borough Councils such as Tunbridge
Wells have no such machinery and therefore do not have to account personally to their
electors each year. May | therefore extend an invitation to you to come to the Village Hall
on March 17th?

One of my duties at that meeting will be to present a financial report for the year ending
March 31st 1981, and as usual | am setting out below a copy of my formal statement so that
you may have the opportunity of studying it before coming to the meeting. The statement
will read:—

“1t is my duty to submit the following particulars in respect of the Parish finances for the
year ending March 31st 1981. For this period precepts amounting to £44,744 were demanded
from the Rating Authority by your Parish Council. Receipts from burials, interest on capital
and miscellaneous income amounted to £9,039.15 which together with loan monies of
£4,000 made a total of £567,783.15. This sum, combined with a total of £9,639.72 brought
forward from the financial year ended on March 31st 1980, totalled £67,422.87.

Expenditure for the same year amounted to £63,604.83, which left a surplus of £3,818.04
carried forward to the commencement of the current financial year 1981/82. This sum
appears as a credit on the Burial Board account of £2,281.94, on the Allotments Account of
£314.23, on the Public Lighting Account of £177.01 and on the General Account of
£1,044 .86.

Outstanding loans as at March 31st 1981 due to the Bank of England totalled £34,016.13.
These comprised £280.22 in respect of the Burial Grounds, £234 .54 in respect of Allotment
land, £14,455.62 in respect of Woodside Playing Fields, £10,735.85 in respect of the Lower
Green Road Recreation Ground improvements and £8,309.90 in respect of the Village Hall.

The major items of expenditure during 1980/81 were incurred by wages, graduated pen-
sions, public lighting, repairs and renewals to machinery and parish property and the renova-
tion and improvements to the Village Hall.

The accounts of Pembury Parish Council were audited and approved by the District Auditors
on June 11th 1981.

The Parish Rate for the financial year 1982/83 is 8.4p in the £ which will produce the sum
of £46,620. Last year the same rate in the £ produced £44,744, a difference accounted for
by a slight increase in Pembury’s rateable value.

| would with respect request that the Chairman of your Council submits this financial report
for the year ended March 31st 1981 for adoption.”



As you will see the Parish Council has for the second year in succession been able to hold the
parish element of your rates while it is anticipated that the Borough and County Councils
are likely to announce increases in their parts of the make-up of your rates bill at around the
inflation level of 11-12 per cent. As you will see from my financial statement the total
amount required by Pembury Parish Council for the benefit of its own residents is £46,620
which works out at approximately £22 per year from every rateable property — 43 pence a
week — while the Borough and County Councils take a staggering £558,000 from Pembury
residents. This works out at £262 per property per year which is added to other monies they
collect to run all the areas {including Pembury) which are administered by Tunbridge Wells
Borough and Kent County Council respectively. It is worth bearing in mind that with the
anticipated inflationary increase the combined Borough and County Council demands in
the coming year are likely to rise to £625,000 while the Parish Council’s demands remain the
same. You will appreciate therefore that any increase in your rate bill this year is solely due
to the increased financial requirements of the Borough and County Councils.

It is a sobering thought that even though Pembury has held its part of the rates stable, its
element in the total bill could be reduced quite dramatically if the parish had the industry
that Paddock Wood enjoys. To show you how industry would benefit Pembury, based on
a comparison with Paddock Wood, your parish council would only have to precept for 4.6p
in the £ instead of its present figure.

"’Does Pembury need Industry?” would make an interesting debating point!

Community Transport

A few months ago the Parish Council decided to investigate the need for a community car
service in Pembury. In fact only three people wrote in response to the council inquiry pub-
lished in the Newsletter.

But as it happens sterling work in this connection is already being done by the Women's
Royal Voluntary Service in the village.

Apart from the Meals-on-Wheeis service, which ensures that house-bound people receive
meals (financed by the County Council), the WRVS organises much other transport work
and service to the community. It covers Pembury, the Kent and Sussex, Hawkenbury and
the Homeopathic Hospitals, and Highlands House, including out-patients’ clinics, canteens,
trolley shops and reception. Transport to and from these hospitals can also be arranged
for relatives of patients. Visiting and shopping for the house-bound is also arranged where
possible and other requests for help are met in other fields when the occasion arises.

If you, or others you know, need this kind of help you should first contact Pembury'’s
WRYVS representative, Mrs. Hildy Swinden of 6 Church Road, telephone Pembury 3378.

As can be appreciated work in these fields is increasing in the Tunbridge Wells area and help
is needed in all branches, especially in driving, the Meals-on-Wheels service, in the hospitals
and in old people’s welfare.

If you should have a few regular hours to spare to help in this work, you would be so
welcome. Again, contact should first be made with Hildy Swinden who will be able to give
further information. Incidentally, despite the ‘“Women’’ in WRVS, men are welcomed as
helpers, especially with driving.



Phato: Peter Bromwich
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The spirit of self-help in Pembury is alive and well and living among members
of the village cricket club,

Throughout the winter, except when the worst of the weather drove them in-
doors, up to 15 members at a time have been hard at work buildingan extension
to the pavilion which will just about double the size of the existing building.

One of the first and hardest jobs was digging out the foundations. When mem-
bers heard that a mechanical digger would cost £200 a day to hire they decided
to do the back-breaking job themselves.

Then there was roughly 1,800 square feet of concrete flooring to lay and more
than one truck load of building blocks each weighing about half a hundred-
weight.

The extension will provide bigger tea room facilities, indoor toilets, showers
and a small bar, giving Pembury Cricket Club facilities for players and spectators
equal to those enjoyed by the larger town-based clubs.

Once the walls and roof are erected other members with electrician’s, plumber’s
and other craft skills will move in with the aim of completing the new building
by the beginning of May.

The estimated cost of the extension is around £10,000 largely financed by
loans from the Sports Council and the Kent County Playing Fields Association,
But these are loans, not arants, and must be repaid within a short period of
years. So far the Club has not made a public appeal but at its jumble sale on
March 13th it will invite members of the public to contribute towards an

amenity of which the village may well be proud.



SCHOOL of
DANCING
Principal: Margaret King w. F. Fomo
ADULT LIMBERING
Thursday Evenings Carpet Planner, Frtter
and and Supplies
Tuesday Mornings el G
(Creche for toddlers) c.m and m:-n
CHILDREN’S 3 Henwoods Crescent
BALLET, MODERN & TAP 0 ¥ omoury 2011
ISTD Syllabus and
Examinations
Enquiries: Pembury 2574

Home Improvements — Extensions — Free Estimates

ALAN CLARKE

BUILDERS & DECORATORS

18 Greenleas Pembury  Tel. 3932



Your car care centre

a&B AUIOS

AT REAR OF CAMDEN SERVICE STATION
Telephone PEMBURY 2761

MECHANICAL REPAIRS
WELDING
SELF DRIVE HIRE
SERVICING — ALL MAKES
MoTs ARRANGED WITH FULL SERVICE
ACCIDENT REPAIRS
RE-SPRAYING
LAWN MOWER OVERHAUL & SERVICING
SPARES FOR D.LYs

FREE COLLECTION AND LOCAL DELIVERY

24-Hour Recovery Service

Come to the people who care
Friendly advice — Courteous Service
Fully Experienced Engineers



Turning the heat on

It is hoped that work on modernising the central heating system in the Village
Hall will begin soon.

The Parish Council at one time hoped to get loan sanction to raise £3,000 to
cover the bulk of the cost—estimated at around £3,700, which includes insu-
lating the roof. But loan sanction, which was formerly processed by the appro-
priate district council {(in our case Tunbridge Wells Borough) is now, under the
latest of many Government edicts concerning the running of local government
affairs, administered on behalf of all the parish councils of England by the
National Association of Parish Councils.

As the National Association warned us that there was an immense number of
applications for what after all is a limited amount of loan sanction, the Parish
Council has decided to proceed in another way.

in one way or another the Village Hall Management Committee can raise about
£2,300 as the result of donations over the past two years and its own cash
balances. There is also the near-certainty of a £900 grant from the Borough
Council which gives an overall total of £3,200. An aliowance was made in next
year's Parish Council estimates to spend £350 on renewing the flooring at the
side of the stage and a further £200 on an epidiascope and provision was made
to raise these sums through the parish rate. Instead it has been decided to post-
pone these two items and use the money instead to make up the sum required
to carry out the central heating project.

The decision had to be taken with some urgency
because the cost of the installation is
expected to rise by about 15 per cent
unless work is put in hand pretty
soon.

_ In addition to this work money
’ has been set aside to pay for
the installation of a 60-amp
plug to cope with extra
stage lighting and for a
new heavy-duty curtain
track.
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To mark a lifetime’s service to Pembury—51 of them on the Parish Council—by
the late Mr. Arthur Penn, the Parish Council is to plant a flowering cherry tree
in the grounds of Camden Court. It will also present a memorial seat to be
placed in the grounds of the Court, with which Mr. Penn was closely associated
for many years. The tree planting and presentation wiil take place on March
20th —a Saturday—at 10.30 a.m.

For the fourth successive year children of Pembury Junior School will give a
display of Maypole and country dancing on the Village Green to celebrate May
Day, which this year falls conveniently on May 1. The event will also include
the crowning of the May Queen, chosen by the children themselves. This is a
colourful occasion to which everyone is invited. Refreshments will be available.
Dancing is timed to start at 10.30 a.m.

* The Newsletter is delivered to every house in the village with the exception of a

very few on the outer edges of the parish. These hand deliveries—totatling
2,128—are undertaken by parish councillors, who on average deliver just over
160 apiece. Because, for production reasons, the Newsletters are always
delivered to councillors at the weekend, often on Sunday afternoon, a number
of councillors are unable to start delivering until the following weekend, which
sometimes means that readers don’t know about events early in the quarterly
diary until after they have happened. If anyone with a bit of spare time feels
inclined to help—say by undertaking to deliver in their own road—deliveries
could be speeded up. Anyone willing to help in this way would be welcomed
with open arms. The Clerk, who masterminds the delivery roster, can tell
volunteers which roads are available.

By the time you read this it is hoped that four spanking new commemorative
plaques will have been placed—in concrete—alongside trees planted to mark
historic events in national or village life and which have so far remained anony-
mous. Three of the trees are on the Village Green. They mark the Silver Jubilee
of King George V back in the pre-television era of 1935, our present Queen’s
Silver Jubilee in 1977 and the opening of the A21 By-Pass Campaign in 1976.
The fourth tree, planted early last year to commemorate the Queen Mother’s
80th birthday in 1980 (it was a few weeks late and has since died but is being
replaced) is on the lawn outside Camden Court.

There is no denying that the village’s Darby and Joan Club is a great success.
Recently its numbers swelled to 107 which may not be an all-time record but
shows an increase of some 20 members during the past year. Such an organi-
sation is not run without many background helpers. Very important among
them are the ladies who prepare cakes and sandwiches for the club’s fort-
nightly meetings. As the membership has increased it so happens that some of



3

M

L

¥

the helpers have dropped out for various reasons. The Club would therefore
like to hear from any lady willing to undertake the making of cakes and/or
sandwiches for the club’s regular meetings, which number around 20 a year.
The system is that no one is normally asked to be responsible for more than
one meeting a year and often that responsibility is broken down as between
those who make cakes and those who prepare sandwiches. If you are willing to
volunteer for this essential work please get in touch with the Club’s secretary,
Mrs. Beryl Greatrex on Pembury 2669.

Tunbridge Wells Borough Council is anxious to establish a tourist caravan site
in its area. This would serve not only families from other parts of the United
Kingdom but what are hoped to be increasing numbers of visitors from the
Continent, where such facilities are commonplace. Asked for its opinion on
three sites, all in the area of the A21 between Blackhurst Lane and the parish
boundary by Fairthorne Garage, the Parish Council has indicated a preference
for a site which will be close to the link road now being constructed between
the A21 and Longfield Road on the Tunbridge Wells industrial estate.

There will be an election of a borough councillor for Pembury on Thursday,
May 6th. The vacancy is caused by the retirement on rotation from the
Borough Council of Mrs. Hildy Swinden. Mrs. Swinden was elected last year
following the death of the late Councillor Bolsover whose term of office would
have expired in May and she therefore had only one year to serve before
having to vacate her seat. Although nominations do not have to be made until
three weeks before the date of the election, we understand Mrs. Swinden will
be standing again for the seat.

Pembury Players originally planned to present their Music Hall programme in
the Village Hall on the evenings of February 12th and 13th. For various reasons
it was decided to put the date back some six weeks. The performances will now
take place in the Village Hall at 8 p.m. on Thursday, April 1st and Saturday,
April 3rd.

The four new Parish Council notice boards are now in place—outside the Village
Hall, at the entrance in Lower Green Road to the Recreation Ground, near the
junction of The Meadow (opposite the Primary School) and at Bo-Peep Corner.
The intention is that Parish Council notices shall be displayed on the boards
and notices prepared by recognised village organisations—posters announcing
events and so on. Permission to put notices in the boards should be sought
either from the Clerk or from Mr. Robert Allen, Chairman of the Parish Coun-
cil’s Public Relations Committee. The addresses and telephone numbers of both
are on Page 17 of the Newsletter. In addition Tunbridge Wells Borough Council
has re-erected its notice board on the Camden car park, which was taken down
more than two years ago when improvements were made to the car park. This
is intended primarily for Borough Council notices but if space is available this
can also be used by village organisations on the same terms as the Parish Coun-
cil boards.

A considerable part of the village will be visited by volunteers bearing a village
survey questionnaire prepared by the Pembury 2000 Committee. Some roads
have already been covered but many more are in the pipeline. Six years ago the



Clearing the snow

When the Meteoroiogical Office issues a snow or frost warning it is all systems go for Mr. Bob
Greenham, the K.C.C.’s Divisional Road Surveyor based at Five Oak Green, whose ‘‘parish”’
includes Pembury.

The systems include the despatch of five specialist salting and gritting lorries, keeping a close
watch on subsequent weather forecasts, and radio contact between his office and County
Hall and with his teams on the roads.

In recent years the need for economy has led the County Council to limit attention to
motorways, trunk roads (such as the A21) and Class A and B roads. On warnings of severe
frost Mr. Greenham reckons his lorries can cover all the A and B roads in his area in about
two hours.

But when it is a question of snow, progress is inevitably slower, being dependent on the
severity of the snowfall, the temperature and whether high winds cause drifting.

Drifting, fortunately is not usually a problem in Mr. Greenham’s division, but when it does
occur priority is given to keeping the A21 and other A roads open. Otherwise snow con-
ditions mean that the A and B roads are salted and gritted— and ploughed if necessary—and
once these roads are under control attention is then given to built-up areas to enable
motorists to get to and from their homes on to the main roads.

County policy does not allow for salting and gritting of unclassified roads but concessions
are made to such roads as Henwood Green Road which has some sharp gradients and is a bus
route. In addition Mr. Greenham can contact a dozen contractors in his area—mostly farmers
—who fit county-supplied snow ploughs to their tractors and go out to clear a pre-arranged
network of minor roads in their areas.

Weather forecasts do not always come at convenient times but in the majority of cases Mr.
Greenham is able to warn his teams before they leave work for the day that they will be
required for snow or frost duty either later that evening or during the night before the
rush-hour traffic starts. Sometimes the teams may do two turns of duty during the night if
conditions are severe.

One headache can be caused by a weekend snowfall when there is insufficient traffic about
to distribute the salt and grit applied and dissolve accumulations of slush. When that happens
it is essential to shift the slush with a snowplough because there is little to be done once the
siush has set into hard ridges.

Mr. Greenham's area is the same as that covered by Tunbridge Wells Borough, with the
exception that he does not cover Tunbridge Wells town or Bidborough and Speldhurst. Two
of his special lorries are stationed at Five Oak Green and the other three at Cranbrook.

In snowy weather many people telephone or call at his depot asking to buy salt to deal with
their domestic snow clearance. Mr. Greenham told the Newsietter that he had always to
refuse such requests because the county does not sell salt which it needs in case of future
emergencies,

Inevitably a heavy snowfall causes disruption and away from the main roads some people
may feel that more could be done. But Mr. Greenham points out that to maintain expensive
equipment to deal with every emergency—including the 126 miles of pavements in his
district—would add vastly to the rate bill and is just not economic when viewed from the
standpoint of cost-effettiveness.



PEMBURY SCHOOL OF BALLROOM
LATIN AND DISCO DANCING

* Tuesdays Private Lessons &
Social Classes Weekly

(All beginners Welcome)

* Fridays x Childrens Classes

please ring for detaijls

All Beginners Welcome
Tel: R. Cavie — Tunbridge Wells 37713.

For all aspects of Estate Agency
consult your Local Agent

PRALL, CHAMPION
& PRALL

Chartered Surveyors & Estate Agents
8a High Street, Pembury
Tel: 2310 & 2705

also at

161 High Street, Tonbridge Tel: 352533

93 Commercial Road, Paddock Wood
Tel: 3388

and

15 Bank Street, Sevenoaks Tel: 50058/9



PEMBURY CAR SALES LTD.

JAGUAR —DAIMLER SPECIALISTS

NEWCARS
we are your agents for

FORD
most other makes obtainable

USED CARS
Always a large selection of guaranteed used cars

SERVICE AND REPAIRS
Any make serviced or repaired by our factory trained
mechanics.Electronic tuning—wheel balancing —major
overhauls and repairs ~bodywork repairs and resprays carried out

34/36 HASTINGS ROAD, PEMBURY. TEL: 2284/5
Open every day 8am-6pm. Except Sunday

J. H. WILKINSON M.P.S.

CHEMIST
Medicines Cosmetics
Baby Products Fancy Goods
Kodak Films Gift Sets
Developing & Printing Toiletries

5 HIGH STREET
PEMBURY



The Rev. Christopher Hodgson managed things very tidily. He was i 1] LA
inducted as Vicar of Pembury on February 7th 1964; he preached g S8
his farewell sermon on February 7th 1982 before leaving five days [ LT
later to become Rector of Aynho with Newbottle and Charlton on SERSREEEEE
the Oxfordshire-Northamptonshire border. i

During his 18 years in the village Christopher Hodgson saw its BB
population double. But he maintained that more people did not
necessarily mean that there was more of a community spirit in [§§
Pembury.

He was fond of insisting that Pembury was really at least four
hamlets which to some extent still retain their individuality today . /
despite the building boom of the fifties and sixties. {Photo: Courier)

When he arrived, he told the MNewsletter, it was just about possible to visit everyone in
the village on a reasonably regular basis, Today the village is too hig for that. In his view
Pembury had become something of a dormitory area living under the shadow of Tunbridge
Wells. Many newcomers, he felt, regarded the village as a place to live in but not one to
which they owed that loyalty which comes from birth or long residence in an area.

It was with the aim of encouraging a unity of purpose in the village that some eight years ago
he collaborated with Mr. Derek Betts, than Chairman of the Parish Council, in launching a
village fete committee, Betwen them they contacted like-minded people and from those
moves a committee was formed. So long as the fete committee, which later became Pembury
Chest, eontinued to operate, Christopher Hodgson was a staunch supporter of their aims,

One of the factors operating against village unity, he said before he left, was that although
there had been extensive house-building there was no extension of shopping or social facili-
ties to mateh it. [deally, he said, he would like to see a small supermarket on the Roval Oak
site allied with the building of specialist shops, That is a view many of us would agree with.
Economics, however, seems t0 operate against its translation into practicality.

Pembury was no longer a village, he summed up, but it had not developed as a town,

However, during his time among us Christopher Hodgson registered some signal successes.
Relations with the Catholic community became cordial. One of the earliest functions in aid
of the parish church repair fund appeal was held in the Catholic Hall and he had the satis-
faction of seeing that the ancient church was rendered safe for future generations as a result
of perhaps the most successful local appeal ever. He encouraged, too, links between the
church and Larkfield Hall which is now an integral part of the life of the community. The
children’s church flourishes and every child baptised in the church receives a birthday card
until it is five and parents are encouraged to maintain the link by enrolling their children in
the junior church. The chureh’s own youth group and its links with the Scouts and Guides
show an encouraging involvement with young people in Pembury.

Mr. Hodgson also established close relations with Kent College and for the past 16 years
he was Chaplain to Pembury Hospital which invalved regular visiting and weekly Sunday
services in the geriatric wards.



Vicar moves on (continued)

A party of parishioners went from Pembury to Aynho on February 22nd to see Mr. Hodgson
inducted into his new living. The new parish has a total population of about 1,200, is almost
entirely rural and contains two churches. There Mr. Hodgson hopes he will be in the position
of getting to know everyone.

He will start off with the advantage of knowing something of the area. His parents lived for
some years in a cottage not far from his new parish and they are buried in the churchyard of
Epwell about 10 miles away.

While we bid God speed to Mr. Hodgson, his wife Mary and their two daughters we do not
yet know the name of his successor who will be the first occupant of the recently-comptleted
vicarage.

In Brief (continued)

committee carried out its first village survey which resulted in the preparation
of the Pembury 2000 report setting out a number of objectives for the develop-
ment of the village in the last quarter of the twentieth century. The report,
approved by the Parish Council, forms the framework for council policy regard-
ing Pembury’s future. With the expected building of two by-passes within the:
next three years and the fate of the Royal Qak site still undecided, it was felt
that some up-dating of the 2000 Report was needed—hence the current survey.
The questionnaire contains 20 questions framed to give a composite picture of
the kind of community we are and of our various aspirations for and criticisms
of our village.

A parishioner writes what might be described as a summer-time letter, asking
for householders to think before lighting a bonfire. Not a problem which has
much concerned us during the wintry spell before and after Christmas but as
our correspondent points out it can be a nuisance during the daytime and
during weekends before 6 p.m. when neighbours may be sitting, working or
playing in the gardens. It is made impossible, she writes, to do so when smoke
is wafting over the garden from next door. Control of bonfires is one of those
grey areas of the law, like making a noise. You are not forbidden to do it and
trouble only begins when someone complains. It really boils down to common
sense, tact and good neighbourliness.

The Royat Oak Sea-Fishing Club runs fishing trips throughout the year. Further
information on Club’s activities from Ken Simmonds. Tel: Tunbridge Wells
41760.
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YOUR REPRESENTATIVES

County Councillor:

John Barnes,

Furnace Mill Farm,

Furnace Lane, Lamberhurst.
Tel: Lamberhurst 890788

Borough Councillors:

Mrs. Hazel Hawes-Richards,
54 Hastings Road.

Tel: Pembury 2779

Mrs. Hildy Swinden,
6 Church Road.
Tel: Pembury 3778

Mr. Geoffrey Theobald,
79 Hastings Road.
Tel: Pembury 2055

Parish Council:

Chairman: Mrs, S. E. Clarke,
18 Greenleas. Tel: 3932
Vice-Chairman: Mr, B. Sands,
2 Middlefield. Tel: 3738

Committee Chairmen:
Amenities: Mr, B. Sands,
Burial & Allotments: Mr. A. Buck,
57 Heskett Park. Tel: 3273
Finance: Mr. A. Bromwich,
The Lodge, Church Rd. Tel: 2865
Highways: Mr. A. Stuart-Robson
99 Ridgeway. Tel: 3843
Planning: Mr. D. Hawes-Richards,
54 Hastings Road. Tel: 2779
Public Relations: Mr. R. Allen,
37 Highfield Close. Tel: 2439
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VILLAGE ORGANIZATIONS

BADMINTON CLUB
Mrs. S. Bragg, 14 Woodhill Park. Tel: 2451
BOWLS CLUB
R. N. Fry, 101 Ridgeway. Tel: 4206
BOY COVENANTORS
D. Hanes, 29 Gimble Way. Tel: 3174
1ST BROWNIES GUIDER
Mrs. Sparks, 40 Woodhill Park. Tel: 3865
3RD BROWNIES GUIDER
Mrs. Boorman, 65 Heskett Park. Tel: 23565
CAMDEN GREEN BADMINTON CLUB
Mrs. Davenport, 10 Rymers Close, Tunbridge Wells
Tel: 38745
CATHOLIC CHURCH
Father Hartley, The Presbytery, 11 Alliance Way,
Paddock Wood. Tel: 3699
CONSERVATIVE PARTY
K. G. Haizelden, 7 Sweeps Hill Close. Tel: 2303
CRICKET CLUB
P. Chandier, 149 Sherwood Road, Tunbridge Wells
Tel: 33886
CuBS
A. Berry, 85 Hastings Road. Tei: 2517
DARBY & JOAN CLUB
Mrs. B. Greatrex, 52 High Street. Tel: 2669
FRIENDS OF PEMBURY HOSPITAL
c¢/o Pembury Hospital. Tel: 3535
FRIENDS OF PEMBURY PARISH CHURCH
Treasurer: D. J. Ould, 42 Lower Green Road.
Tel: 2616
GIRL COVENANTORS
Mrs. G. Taylor, 50 Belfield Road. Tel: 4128
GUIDE GUIDER
Mrs. A. Baker, 67a High Street. Tel: 4441
HOCKEY CLUB
J. Hawker, 19 Highfield Close. Tel: 4327
HORTICULTURAL SOCIETY
M. Mepham, 16 The Paddock. Tel: 2703
KENTISH VALE ROUND TABLE
P. Wheeler, 18 Woodlands, Paddock Wood.
Tel: 2565
KENT COLLEGE
Headmistress: Miss James. Tel: 2006
KING WILLIAM IV FOOTBALL CLUB
P. Saunders, 27 Greenleas. Tel: 2587
LABOUR PARTY
S. Fowler, 71a St. John's Road, Tunbridge Wells.
Tel: 20250
LADIES’ NETBALL CLUB
Mrs. M. Walker, 65 Belfield Road. Tel: 3439
LARKFIELD HALL
Principai: J. H. Mason, Cornford Lane. Tel: 2168
LAWN TENNIS CLUB
Mrs. J. Prosser, 13 Ridgeway. Tel: 2682
LIBERAL PARTY
M. Miller, 26 Ridgeway. Tel: 2527
MUMS AND TINY TOTS CLUB
Mrs. 8. G. Porter, 28 Woodhill Park. Tel: 4290
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MUSIC GROUP
J. Hill, 14 Fermor Way, Crowborough.
Tel: 63419
OUTGROWN CHILDREN’S WEAR
Mrs. L. Belton, 58 Church Road. Tel: 3954
PEMBURY COUNCIL HOUSE TENANTS' ASSN.
J. Goodsell, 63 Belfield Road.
PEMBURY FOOTBALL CLUB
Mrs. M. I. Coppard, 25 Sandhurst Avenue.
Tel: 2648
PEMBURY FOOTPATH WALKERS
Treasurer: D, Parry, 65 Highfield Close.
Tel: 2693
PEMBURY FREE CHURCH
Rev. Johnson, 58 Lower Green Road. Tel: 2129
PEMBURY FREE CHURCH LADIES' EVENING
FELLOWSHIP (open monthly meeting)
Mrs. R. Chapman, 40 Ridgeway. Tei: 3443
PEMBURY FRIENDS OF SEVEN SPRINGS
J. 8. Debonnaire, 51 Church Road. Tel: 2909
PEMBURY OLD TYME & MODERN DANCE
CLUB
Mrs. Hasted, The Glade, Cryals Road, Matfield.
Tel: Brenchley 3531
PEMBURY PRIMARY SCHOOL
Headmaster: R. Nisbet, Lower Green Road.
Tel: 2259
PEMBURY PLAYERS
Secretary: Mrs. H. K. Smith, 18 Westway.
Tel: 3714
PEMBURY SOCIETY
R. Saunders, Mays Farm House, Romford Road.
Tel: 3254
PRIMARY SCHOOL PARENT-TEACHER ASSN.
Mrs. A. Everett, 8 Stanam Road. Tel: 3280
ROYAL BRITISH LEGION
J. Young, 13 Bulls Place
ROYAL NATIONAL LIFEBOAT INSTITUTION
Mrs. S. Edwards, 12 Knights Ridge. Tel: 2598
ROYAL OBSERVER CORPS
T. J. Verrall, 265 Upper Grosvenor Road,
Tunbridge Wells. Tel: 37286
SCOUT GROUP
P. Brooks, 15 Buils Place. Tel: 2813
ST.PETER'S CHURCH
Rev. C. Hodgson, The Vicarage, 4 Hastings Road.
Tel: 2204
ST. PETER'S WOMEN'S FELLOWSHIP
Mrs. S. G. Porter, 28 Woodhill Park. Tel: 4280
TABLE TENNIS CLUB
M. Nash, 8 The Coppice. Tel: 3225
WOMEN'S INSTITUTES
Afternoon: Mrs. Hunt, 10 Lower Green Road.

Tel: 4521
Evening:  Mrs. Harden, 55 Ridgeway,
Tel: 2665
W.R.V.S.

Mrs. H. Swinden, 6 Church Road. Tel: 3378



HORRYOUR

April 1 Pembury Players — Music Hall — Village Hall 8 p.m.
1 Afternoon W.I. — Birthday Party. Village Hall 2.30 p.m.
2 Evening W.I. — Do you know your Footpaths?
Mr. Charles Farmer and Ramblers’ Association members. Village Hall 7.45 p.m.
3 Pembury Players — Music Hall — Village Hall 8 p.m.
3 Footpath Walkers — Walk, meet Stonecourt bus stop 2.15 p.m.
5 Horticultural Society — Floral Art Group — Village Hall 8 p.m.
6 Darby & Joan Club — Village Hall 2-4.30 p.m.
17 Footpath Walkers — Clearance party (with Tunbridge Wells Ramblers’ Association group) —
Camden car park 2.15 p.m.
19 Parish Council — Highways, Planning, Public Relations — Village Hall 8 p.m.
19 Darby & Joan Club - Coffee morning — Village Hall 1¢ a.m.-12 noon.
29 Horticultural Society — Ilustrated talk by Mr. Brian Doe — Plants and Shrubs for a Small
Garden — Village Hall 8 p.m.
May 1 Footpath Walkers — Walk, meet Camden 2.15 p.m.
1 Pembury School May Queen and Country Dance Festival — Village Green 10.30 a.m.
4 Darby & Joan Club — Half-day outing, venue to be decided.
7 Evening W.1. — Resolutions; Beetle drive — Village Hall 7.45 p.m.
10 Horticultural Society — Floral Art Group -- Village Hall 8 p.m.
10 Parish Council (Public question session 8.30 p.m.} -- Village Hall 8 p.m.
13 Afternoon W.I. — Resolutions — Village Hall 2.30 p.m.
15 Friends of Pembury Parish Church — Barn Dance ~ Catholic Hall 8 p.m,
18 Darby & Joan Club — Village Hall 2-4.30 p.m.
19 OQutgrown Children’s Wear — Sale — Village Hall 10.30 a.m.- 12 noon
24  Parish Council — Amenities, Planning, Finance — Village Hall 8 p.m.
27 Horticultural Society — Talk by Mr. Laurie Manser, subject to
be arranged — Village Hall 8 p.m,
June 1 Darby & Joan Club — Village Hail 2-4.30 p.m.
3 Afternoon W.I. — Travels in Russia, Mrs, S. Gibbons —
Village Hall 2.30 p.m.
4 Evening W.I. — Royal Heritage, R. J. Fullagar — Village
Hall 7.45 p.m.
5 Footpath Walkers — Walk, meet Bo-Peep 2.15 p.m.
7 Parish Council —~ Highways, Planning, Public
Relations — Village Hall 8 p.m.
14 Horticultural Society — Floral Art Group —
Village Hall 8 p.m.
15 Darby & Joan Club — QOuting to Eastbourne
21 Parish Council (Public question session 8.30 p.m.)
— Village Hall 8 p.m,
26 Pembury School Parent-Teacher Association —
FETE — School 2 p.m.
28 Parish Council — Amenities, Planning, Finance
— Village Hall 8 p.m.
29 Darby & Joan Club — Meeting with food mixer
demonstration — Viltage Hall 2-4.30 p.m.

ST. PETER’S CHURCH SERVICES

Upper Church

8.00 am. Holy Communion

9.45 a.m., Parish Communion with Sermon

10.00 a.m. Family Communion (last Sunday)

11.30 a.m. Junior Church

4.00 p.m. Evensong and Sermon

5.00 p.m. Shortened Holy Communion (3rd Sunday)

Parish Church

8.00 am. Holy Communion (Second Sunday)
11.15 a.m. Matins and Sermon

11.15 a.m. Sung Communion with Sermon (4th Sunday) ||

Every Friday — W.I. Market — V.Hall 10.15-11.15am. '

I
1.
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Every Monday — Pembury Old Tyme and Modern Dance Club — R.C. Hall — 7.45-10.15 p.m.
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